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SAINT TIMOTHY’S EPISCOPAL CHURCH VESTRY MEETING MINUTES – FINAL 
Tuesday March 19, 2019 

GRACE HOUSE, CONFERENCE ROOM 
Update Date:  3/31/2019 
 
SUMMARY:  
MOTIONS:   

• The minutes of the 2 January 2019 vestry meetings were approved. 

• The treasurer’s report, balance sheet and P&L through 28 February 2019 were approved. 

• The rector’s report and the communications, children and youth, formation and property 
commission reports were approved. 

• The draft 2018 Parochial report assembled by the staff and the treasurer was approved. 

• The motion to approve having only check signer sign a discretionary fund check that is less than 
$500 was approved. 

• The records retention policy proposed by the treasurer, Neal Matsunaga and based on the 
national Episcopal Church records retention policy was approved. 

• The allocation of $38,200 from the rectory maintenance and improvement fund for renovations 
to the rectory bathrooms was approved. 

• The expenditure of up to $800 from the memorial funds to replace one of the church 
microphones used by the clergy was approved. 

 
ACTION ITEMS: 

• SALLY: Set up Sign-Up Genius page for locking up church on Sundays 

• VESTRY: Sign-up for 2 coffee hours/ year  

• SALLY: Send information on where to sign up for coffee hour 

• LISAP, MIKEO, NANCYA: Recommendation for how to spend $$ in budget to promote church 
growth. 

• FELLOWSHIP: (TrudyM, MikeO)  Easter Coffee hours 
 
 
Attendees:     Rev. Todd Bryant, Linda Clark, Dick Firth, Rev. Susan Geissler-O’Neil, Cathy Hager, Steve 

Hedden, Tom Linari, Neal Matsunaga, Trudy McMahon, Mike Olden, Lisa Perry, Sally 
Shea Potts 

 
Absent:  Nancy Arroyoavila, Kari Doolittle, Allison Fletcher, Alison Hill 
 

1. Opening Prayer – Pastor Todd – Reading from Exodus – Moses, God: I am who I am.  The vestry 

shared the names of those for whom they are praying.   

2. Review and Confirm Agenda – There were no changes to the agenda. 

3. Introduction of Guests – There were no guests at the meeting 

4. Recurring Action Items – Minutes, Treasurer’s, Rector’s, and Commission Reports  

 (links are added as the reports become available on the Google Drive) 

a. The minutes of the following January vestry meetings were approved unanimously: 

• January 16, 2019  

• January 27, 2019 
b. The Treasurers Report, Balance Sheet and P&L through 28 February 2019 submitted by the 

treasurer, Neal Matsunaga were approved, unanimously. 

 Comments on Pledge income in 2018 vs 2019 –  
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• There is less pledge income this year than last year, fewer pledgers.   

• Expenses have increased.   

c. The rector’s report was approved as submitted.  Content of the report was discussed later 

in the meeting. 

d. The reports from the following commissions were approved as submitted: 

• Communications 

• Children and Youth 

• Formation 

• Property 
 

5. Non-Recurring Action Items  

a.  Parochial Report for 2018 (Neal Matsunaga) – Approval by the vestry is requested by the 

treasurer – Moved by C.Hager, Second by L. Perry – APPROVED 

 

b. MOTION:        1 signature on urgent/emergency/clergy discretionary checks for less 

than $500.  

Neal requested that the vestry approve requiring only one signature on 

urgent/emergency/clergy discretionary checks that are $500 or less versus normal 

two signatures for all others.  Our current check approval policy requires two 

authorized signatures, but Heritage Bank only requires one authorized signature 

before they will process the check.  In urgent situations it is sometimes difficult to 

get two authorized signatories to the come to the church to sign a check.  Process 

will also include a second approved signature person reviewing the check request 

after the fact. Moved by S. Hedden, seconded by M. Olden  - APPROVED 

c. MOTION: Records Retention Policy.  See the Treasurer’s report for details. 

Approve document retention policy, based on Episcopal Church records 

management policy, as modified for St. Timothy’s.  Our policy will be: 

• Records to be permanently retained – St. Timothy’s is the same 

• Records to be destroyed after 7 years – St. Timothy’s is the same 

• Records to be destroyed before 7 years – St. Timothy’s destroy after 7 years. 

• Records needed for legal situations will be retained for as long as needed. 

APPROVED 

d. MOTION: Rectory/Ackerman House maintenance expenditure 

At the end of February, the Ackerman rectory maintenance & improvement 
account had a $50,000 balance.  Recommend retaining $8,000 for future large 
repairs and using $3,800 for replacing the fence on the north side of property and 
allocating the remaining $38,200 for renovation work at the rectory.  $8,000 set 
aside is based on about $4,000 spent in 2018 for large repair/replacement work 
and recommending setting aside enough for at least 2 years’ worth of large 
repair/replacement work to hopefully tide us over until capital fund drive 
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completes.  FYI, currently there is no identified income source for replenishing this 
account.  APPROVED 

e. MOTION:  Approve spending $800 from the available memorial funds for a new 

wireless microphone for the church to replace one of wireless microphones that is 

not working well. Moved by Steve Hedden, seconded by Mike Olden – APPROVED 

6. Discussion Items 

f.  Noah’s Ark – The Noah’s Ark 2018-2019 budget approved by the vestry was 

$40,000 in the red when approved in 2018.  They have increased their enrollment 

and are now < $10,000 in the red for the year.  See the treasurer’s report for more 

details. 

a. Recommendation for allocation of $7000 for church growth. 

Per minutes from the January vestry meeting: “The Rector, Worship, Formation and 

Fellowship Commissioners will come up with a proposal for the allocation of the $$ to 

promote church growth by the March 2019 vestry meeting. 

Lisa: She and Mike Olden and Nancy A. have been talking about ideas to use some of the 

money to promote St. Timothy’s.  The group needs to come to the vestry with a proposal 

before spending the money. 

b. Storage of picture of children (Action item from January 2019 meeting) – No progress - Kari Doolittle has 

a hard drive that could be used for this 

c. Ackerman Property – Fence and bathrooms (T. Linari) (related item under Treasurer and Property 

Commission) – The property commission is currently getting bids on rehabilitation of the 3 bathrooms in 

the rectory.  Currently they have 2 bids and waiting for the 3rd.   

        The vestry is encouraged to forward names of good contractors to Tom Linari. (C. Hager, L. Perry).  

         Contractors must be licensed and insured. 

d. Sunday Coffee Hours  -T. Bryant 

Education attendance on Sundays has suffered with the transition from 3 to 2 services.  Some drop-off 

was expected but not as much as had happened.  Suggestion: keep coffee hour out for after the  10:00 

service  and the vestry signs up for 2 coffee hours/year.   

ACTION: Fellowship: Plan how to do something special for Easter.  There will be 3 services on Easter Sunday – 

7:30 am, 9am and 11 am. 

ACTION: Vestry signs up to host 2 coffee hours / year 

e. Sunday building locking  (T. Bryant) – details are in the rector’s report 

Pastor Todd explained that after Gary Cyr moved to Arizona, the task of ensuring all church buildings are 

locked after the Sunday services has fallen to him and Pastor Susan.  He requested that the vestry take on 

this responsibility. 

ACTION: Sally will set up a Sign-up Genius site for use by the vestry to sign up to lock up the church buildings 

on Sundays.  She will arrange for a key and a check-list to be available in the church office for use in this 

operation.   

f. Update on Wi-Fi (K. Doolittle) 

There is a new Wi-Fi Router in Grace House and repeater in Parish Hall and in the church office.  There are 

four Wi-Fi access points – STEC Parish, STEC Staff, STEC Event, and STEC Boy Scouts.  The password for the 

Parish access point will be reset soon.   
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7. Closing Prayer – Sally Potts 

 

St Timothy's Calendar for Vestry as of 3/3/2019  
 
 

Wednesday, March 6 ASH WEDNESDAY 

Wednesday, March 13 – 7:00 pm Lent Wednesday Program – Evil, Suffering, God of Love 

Tuesday, March 19 - 6:30 pm Vestry Meeting 

Wednesday, March 20 – 7:00 pm Lent Wednesday Program – Lives of Jesus 

Wednesday, March 27 – 7:00 pm Lent Wednesday Program – Challenges facing 

progressive Christians 

  

Wednesday, April 3 – 7:00 pm Lent Wednesday Program – Restoring Relationships 

Tuesday, April 9 - 6:30 pm Vestry Meeting 

Wednesday, April 10 – 7:00 pm Lent Wednesday Program – Stories of Creation 

Sunday, April 17 – Sunday, April 24 HOLY WEEK 

Sunday, April 24 EASTER 

  

Saturday, May 5 Rector’s Open House 

Saturday, May 18 FOTH - 2019 

 
Submitted by Sally Shea Potts, Vestry Clerk 
 
 

Next Tidings Deadline – Monday, March 25, 2019 
Next Regular Vestry Meeting – Tuesday, April 9, 2019 (EARLIER DUE TO EASTER!) 
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Rector’s Report  
March 2019 

 
It was a lot of work to get to Lent, but now that we are in it, It feels relatively smooth.  
 
Parents Night Out (PNO) -- went really, really well.   I think we put our best foot forward. 
Ash Wednesday -- very grounding and went smoothly. 
Altar Rails -- a little hiccupy.  However, as you will see in the service bulletin, we have some clear 
instructions for how to take communion.  This should help a lot. 
 
_________________________________________________________________________ 
 
 
Coffee hour / Fellowship - for discussion in the Vestry meeting 
 
History of my Adult Ed experience at St. Timothy’s -- Adult education was rocking Then -- We moved to 
two services.  Because of the several town halls, we placed fellowship between the 8:30 and 10am 
service.  One of the expected consequences was that our adult formation attendance went down -- it 
went to down faster than I had hoped.  By the end of Revelation, we were down to an average of 10 
people from a high of 60-65 people. 
 
So 
I want us to consider leaving the food from coffee hour out during the 10am service so that people can 
nosh on it  after 10am worship.   
 
Vestry -  we really need your help on coffee hours.   Leaving out the food will allow people to stay and 
those who do coffee can actually go church instead of cleaning up from 10-10:20. 
 
We don’t have the horsepower to do two full, independent coffee hours.   We can barely staff one.    But 
fellowship is King at St. Timothy’s.  Therefore, we plan to only offer periodic adult in the Fall of 2019 and 
Spring of 2020 in order to support fellowship and other lay-led adult formation opportunities.   I want 
your feedback about this suggested move to 2 coffee hours which is really one long coffee period of 
time. 
 
 
Lastly - closing the buildings on Sunday - need your help 
 
Vestry I need your help.  Can we have a rotation of people who “shut down” the buildings after the 
10am service.  It used to by Gary Cyr, but he’s gone.   
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Treasurer’s Report 
March 19, 2019 

Financial Highlights 

• 2019 budget based on 144 pledges, with additional 8 pledges received so far in 2019. 

• 2019 budget vs actual results, through February, were:  

Budget   Actual  Difference 

Pledge Income  $101,403  $100,761  $   (642) 

Other Income  $  21,155  $ 14,190  $(6,965) 

Expenses           $127,185  $124,506  $  2,679  

 

Income – Pledge Income difference due to: 

 Current year pledges about $3,700 under budget. 

 Prior year pledges received in 2019 about $3,100 over budget. 
  Other Income difference due to: 
   Loose plate offerings about $400 under budget.    
   Contributing income about $9,700 under budget. 
   Facility cost sharing about $3,300 over budget. 
 

Expenses – Operating expense difference is the sum of lots of overs and unders, with 
main ones being: 

 Altar Guild about $960 over budget. 

 Fellowship about $870 under budget. 

 Administration about $420 under budget. 

 Facilities about $600 under budget. 

 Finance about $1,300 over budget. 

 Contingency about $2,000 under budget. 

  

It is important to remember is that this is only the second month of the year and we 
have differences that are caused by pledges and bills occurring periodically and 
not consistently each month versus the budget assuming 1/12 of expenses each 
month. 

Action Items 

1. Approve parish 2018 parochial report. 

2. Approve requiring only one signature on urgent/emergency/clergy discretionary checks 

that are $500 or less versus normal two signatures for all others.  Our current check 

approval policy requires two authorized signatures, but Heritage Bank only requires one 

authorized signature before they will process the check.  In urgent situations it is 

sometimes difficult to get two authorized signatories to the come to the church to sign a 
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check.  Process will also include a second approved signature person reviewing the 

check request after the fact. 

3. Approve document retention policy, based on Episcopal Church records management 

policy, as modified for St. Timothy’s.  Our policy will be: 

Records to be permanently retained – St. Timothy’s is the same 

Records to be destroyed after 7 years – St. Timothy’s is the same 

Records to be destroyed before 7 years – St. Timothy’s destroy after 7 years 
 Records needed for legal situations will be retained for as long as needed. 

4. At the end of February, the Ackerman rectory maintenance & improvement account had 

a $50,000 balance.  Recommend retaining $8,000 for future large repairs and using 

$3,800 for replacing the fence on the north side of property and allocating the 

remaining $38,200 for renovation work at the rectory.  $8,000 set aside is based on 

about $4,000 spent in 2018 for large repair/replacement work and recommending 

setting aside enough for at least 2 year’s worth of large repair/replacement work to 

hopefully tide us over until capital fund drive completes.  FYI, at this time there is no 

identified income source for replenishing this account. 

5. Approve allocating up to $800 of undesignated memorial gifts for the purchase of a 

wireless microphone for worship service use. 

Other Status 

 
1. Noah’s Ark update at six months into their nine-month school year.  Enrollment in 

March is at 51 students.  2018-2019 budget was based on 44 students and had a 

shortfall of $44,380.97.  With 51 students and one open teacher position, shortfall at 

end of February was about $8,000.  The school director is looking to fill the open 

position for the balance of the school year and for all of next year.  Current thinking, 

regarding enrollment, is to enlarge the pre-K class next year due to demand to 24 

students.  Preschool is also planning a fund raiser during their annual art show, similar 

to church’s FOTH, to raise money for capital projects.  It is being planned and executed 

by parent volunteers.  Director is also investigating working with a company that helps 

businesses get better coverage and publicity on the internet. 

2. Treasurer report in annual meeting publication had different line item information than 

the 2019 budget the Vestry approved in January.  Vestry approved budget had $54,000 

for potential pledges moved to Contributing Income from Current Year Pledges while 

the annual meeting report showed the $54,000 still in Current Year Pledges.  No effect 

on rest of budget.  No difference is the budget bottom line.  Too many budget versions, 

too short a time and got my hands crossed when preparing annual meeting report and 

used an older version as the basis for the annual report. 

3. Pledge status 

a. 2019 budget was $565,665 based on 144 pledges and possibly 27 more pledges 

for $54,000. 
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b. As of 2/7 we have received 8 additional pledges for $21,930 with possible 19 

more pledges for $27,000.  As time passes it becomes less likely that the 19 will 

make pledges so it is likely that Contributing Income budget may be significantly 

too high. 

c. Other point to be made is that the if any of the additional pledges are 2018 

pledgers pledging late, they do not add to overall income but just moves income 

dollars from Contributing Income to Current Year Pledges account.  Still good, 

but not incremental income. 

 
Neal Matsunaga 
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COMMUNICATIONS COMMISSION VESTRY REPORT 
March 19, 2019 

 
 
Commissioner: 
The communications commission now has Michael Olden as its commissioner. 
 
Old Business: 
We do not currently have detailed information on old business as it relates to communications. 
 
Sermon Videos: 
 
Don Perry, Lisa Perry and Michael Olden have set up a methodology by which we can record Pastor Todd’s 
sermons and get them on the St Timothy Web site and YouTube. Don has produced multiple videos to date. 
We believe this is a great tool for getting the word out about our parish. Pastor Susan does not wish to be 
recorded. 
 
Website Domain Name Acquisitions (also covered in the Formation report): 
Don Perry has registered: 

AskAnEpiscopalian.com  
AskAnEpiscopalian.org 
AskAnEpiscopalian.church 
SaintTimothysDanville.com 
SaintTimothysDanville.wedsite 
SaintTimothysDanville.church 
SaintTimothysDanville.online 

 
Don Perry, Pastor Todd, and Michael Olden will work together to utilize these sites for the promotion Saint 
Timothy’s. 
 
Blog Entries: 
 
Lisa Perry, Pastor Todd and Michael Olden have discussed ways in which we can create blog entries for the 
positive things that we are doing at St Timothy’s. An example of this is Winter Nights Shelter and the way in 
which the Holy Spirit worked through our parish in conjunction with a local Jewish congregation to keep 
families warm during the coldest nights of the year. 
 
We recommend that this this blog is used for positive things and that Pastor Todd should approve entries. 
 
General Communications Review: 
 
Michael Olden will do a review of St Timothy’s communications vehicles including the Website and newsletter. 
Don Perry has mentioned creating a St Timothy’s app that will link our e-communications vehicles and push 
information to users. 
  
Michael Olden 
Communications Commissioner 
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St. Timothy’s Children and Youth Commission Report 
March 2019 

Our children and youth continue to learn about God’s love and how we can share it with others.  
Pastor Susan’s puppets tell the stories that make it so that many of us on all levels can understand.  
On March 17th, I took some feathers to Joyce Rutherford as the kids got some with their Young 
People’s moments.  She just loved them, and I told her we all needed be under God’s loving arms, 
whether we are 5,15, 50, or 95! 
 
While the youth Sunday School attendance has been small, it has been powerful.  They had the 
opportunity to look at some art depicting Mary and Jesus while they were creating their own art.  And 
they loved it!  And they were very respectful of the book Pastor Susan was showing them. 
 
Parent’s Night Out was a huge success!  I am sure there will be some tweaks to the program. In the 1 
½ - 3-year-old, not potty trained room, there were two twins whose parents had seen our ad on Next 
Door.  These boys were quite well behaved and could entertain each other.  They made my job 
easier.  And Ed and Kay Lynn Liggins’s granddaughter London also joined us.  We made friends.   
 
Look forward to our youth reading the Passion on Palm Sunday at 10:00.   
 

Action Item – I will need help writing the charter for this Commission.  I will draft it, 
but I will need input.  It has taken me a couple of years to discern what this 
commission does.  It does not need approval yet, perhaps over the summer I can get 
some help with this.  I need to finish this before I roll off of vestry. 
 
Cathy 
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FORMATION COMMISSION VESTRY REPORT 
March 19, 2019 

 
Co-Commissioners 
The Formation Commission now has Co-Commissioners Lisa Guevara Perry and Nancy Arroyoavila. 
 
Old Business: 
A check for $150 had been requested from Formation for of the Interfaith Council of Contra Costa County in 
thanks for the Everyday Peacemaking presentation by Will McGarvey and in support of programing.  The check 
was cut but not given to me (Lisa).  I have requested information on whether it has been cashed. 
 
Endowment Committee Program: 
The Formation Commission in cooperation with the Endowment Committee presented a mini-retreat on 
Saturday, February 9th.  Topics included information on the Endowment Fund, wills and trusts, end of life 
planning, funeral arrangements, elder abuse and Medicare. 
 
Lenten Program: 
The first Lenten presentation was March 13th, Evil, Suffering and a God of Love (Lisa Guevara Perry).  It was 
well attended with over two dozen attendees.  The discussion was lively and included participants who do not 
regularly attend Saint Timothy’s.  This program has been designed and promoted with the intent that each 
session stands on its own and is accessible to those invited beyond the Saint Timothy’s community. 
Future presentations: 
March 20 Lives of Jesus     Steve Mason 
March 27 Challenges Facing Progressive Christians  Eric Soderstrom   
April 3  Restoring Relationships    Pastor Susan 
April 10  Stories of Creation    Pastor Todd 
 
Outreach and Growth: 
Michael Olden (Fellowship and Communications) is working with Don Perry to record and post Pastor Todd’s 
sermons.  Pastor Susan does not currently wish to be recorded.  These sermons along with other content will 
be used in various media campaigns to expand the exposure of Saint Timothy’s. 
 
Website Domain Name Acquisitions: 
Don Perry has registered: 

AskAnEpiscopalian.com  
AskAnEpiscopalian.org 
AskAnEpiscopalian.church 
SaintTimothysDanville.com 

SaintTimothysDanville.wedsite 
SaintTimothysDanville.church 
SaintTimothysDanville.online 

 
Michael Olden, Don Perry and Pastor Todd will work together to utilize these sites for the promotion Saint 
Timothy’s. 
 
Ongoing Issues: 
Of continuing concern is determining ways in which we can encourage greater attendance for Formation 
programing.  There are often conflicts with other groups and committees meeting at the same time.  Obtaining 
more support for promotion of events in the wider community is also being sought.  Promotion of events in 
Tidings, Titus and in announcements has been a bit inconsistent.  Greater attendance and participation are a 
key element in the fulfillment of the Formation Mission. 
 
Lisa Guevara Perry 
Nancy Arroyoavila 
Formation Co-Commissioner 
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Email from Tom Linari, Junior Warden, Property Commission chairman 
 
From: Tom Linari <tlinari57@gmail.com>  
Date: Fri, Mar 15, 9740 PM 
To: Sally Shea Potts sallyspotts@gmail.com 
 
Property commission report for February and March. 
 
The Ackerman house has gotten a new fence along the east side of the property . The price was split between 
St. Tim’s and the neighbor. 
 
Sandy Varco and I have met with three contractors to give us bids on remodeling the three bathrooms at 
Ackerman. We have only received two of the bids so far. It is going to take a little while longer to go over all 
the bids and choose a contractor. I will keep al informed as information becomes available. We are obviously 
looking for the best price to try to get all three bathrooms done, but we will see. 
( see Nealʼs budget breakdown for Ackerman). 
 

mailto:sallyspotts@gmail.com

